### **POLICY BRIEF**



# CRISIS AND OPPORTUNITY

Impacts of the coronavirus pandemic on illicit drug markets



Jason Eligh

MAY 2020

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the Government of Norway for funding this project. Thanks to the valuable contribution of the Global Initiative Network of national experts, independent observers, and civil society, government and law-enforcement informants who were willing to provide information and input for this policy brief.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Jason Eligh is a senior expert at the Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime. He is an illicit drug market and policy analyst who has researched, developed and led technical cooperation and assistance initiatives addressing illicit drugs in African and Asian geographies. His expertise focuses on understanding the contexts and characteristics influencing illicit drug use behaviours and the structural resilience of drug trade environments, particularly as these factors relate to the development and sustainability of harm.

© 2020 Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime. All rights reserved.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Global Initiative.

Cover photo: Police and military respond to a drug-related murder in Juarez, Mexico. The COVID-19 pandemic will generate long-term implications for drug-market dynamics and law-enforcement tactics © Sarah L. Voisin/*The Washington Post* via Getty Images

Please direct inquiries to: The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime Avenue de France 23 Geneva, CH-1202 Switzerland

### **CONTENTS**

Introduction	1		
Historical disruptions to illicit drug markets Characteristics of drug market disruptions The pandemic's effect on drug supply and production International distribution Domestic distribution			
		Effects of COVID-19 on people who use drugs	21
		Conclusion	24
		The future of global drug policy	
		Notes	

### **SUMMARY**

The implications of the coronavirus pandemic for governance and law enforcement will be profound and, from the perspective of illicit drug markets, the global disruption caused by COVID-19 can be seen as both a crisis and an opportunity. World drug markets have already weathered a number of historical market crises. In each of these situations, illicit drug organizations and their markets suffered significant short-term disruptions to demand or supply, or both. Also, in each of these situations, a majority of the affected organizations and markets adapted and evolved their business models to accommodate the new operating environments. Today, many domestic drug markets are reasonably stable, embedded in their economic landscapes. They are significant components of regional and national gross domestic product and, in many places, a significant or sole livelihood source. Key factors that have shaped drug markets in the past, and continue to shape them today, are exploitation of opportunity amid crisis and rapid adaptation to environmental change. COVID-19 will generate longer-term implications for drug-market dynamics, law-enforcement tactics and drug policy. This policy brief offers observations on the current and likely future drug market impacts of the coronavirus pandemic, with discussion of policy-response measures as we draw closer to the inevitable post-pandemic recovery period of stock taking and reflection.



he coronavirus pandemic is a public health emergency of global importance, and the implications for governance, law enforcement, and the evolution of drug markets will be profound. As illness and economic hardship continue to proliferate rapidly, it is evident that this pandemic is affecting humanity on a scale not seen for a century and has the potential to become an entrenched, perennial health menace.

While the disease itself has brought horrifying rates of illness and death, it is also inflicting – through the lockdowns and social distancing imposed in an attempt to contain it – a double trauma on individuals and communities: isolation and confinement, and the lost livelihoods, overwhelming debt and broken futures of economic depression. As the pandemic evolves and disruption grows, a more fragmented world may be coming into being – one that, in some ways, may be more resilient and less forgiving than before. Nations are hardening their borders; reprioritizing citizenry, services and supply chains; and restricting movement, assembly and speech. The emergence of 'we first' sovereign models of governance is challenging the social cohesion and integration of communities, the economic drivers of markets and the philosophical foundations of an interconnected, globalized world.

From the perspective of illicit drug markets, the global disruption instigated by the coronavirus pandemic can be seen as both a crisis and an opportunity. Naturally, there are negative market implications to any disruptions in supply, distribution and demand for these illicit commodities. Access in some places may become restricted. Distribution channels may become exposed, blocked or eliminated. Supply may dwindle. However, in crisis there is also opportunity – in this case, the opportunity to access new marketplaces

Cipinang Narcotics Prison, Jakarta, Indonesia, is a drugs correctional facility. Visitors are required to take COVID-19 protection measures. © Dasril Roszandi/NurPhoto via Getty Images and consumers, to pilot and secure new distribution channels, and to increase resilience in the means of production.

World drug markets have already weathered a number of historical market crises, even though these may not be directly comparable to the current pandemic in complexity or global impact. These have included disruption of the precursor chemical supply in the US in 1995 and the resulting methamphetamine (meth) shortage, the Taliban's opium ban in Afghanistan in 2000 and the resulting global heroin shortages in 2001, the first outbreak of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) in 2003 and its impact on Hong Kong drug demand, the Great Recession of 2008 and its depression of drug demand across Western democracies, and the fungus outbreak that destroyed half of the Afghan opium poppy crop in 2010 and led to another global heroin shortage. In each of these situations, illicit drug organizations and their markets suffered significant short-term disruptions to demand or supply, or both. Also, in each of these situations, a majority of the affected illicit drug organizations and markets adapted and evolved their business models in order to accommodate the new operating environments.

This historical, evolved learning response to disruption by drug organizations, however, can be contrasted somewhat with that demonstrated by drug-policy designers. Since 1998 and the inauguration of the UN's drug action plan and strategy, renewed for its third decennial in March 2019 by the member states of the UN Commission on Narcotic Drugs (CND), countries have struggled to find common enforcement solutions to what they have labelled 'the persistent and emerging challenges related to the world drug problem'.<sup>1</sup> Unfortunately, the legacy of these law enforcement-driven efforts can be seen in the networked globalization of illicit drug economies and the concomitant Darwinian evolution of the drug trade.<sup>2</sup> Many resilient, adaptive, and opportunistic organizations, networks and actors dominate illicit drug production and supply chains today.<sup>3</sup> Through decades of uncompromising global drug interdiction efforts, 'we have picked off their clumsy competition for them and opened up that lucrative economic trafficking space to the most efficient organizations. It is as though we have had a decades-long policy of selectively breeding super traffickers and ensuring the "survival of the fittest".<sup>4</sup> As a consequence, what remains in many places are some of '... the most innovative, adaptable and cunning' organizations.5

Nevertheless, and despite an unwavering global drug policy platform of prohibition, the relationship that exists between the capabilities of illicit drug organizations and law enforcement bodies is not purely asymmetrical. While a skewed characterisation can be a common basis for examination of this binary, one that views drug organizations as exclusively adaptable and their law enforcement counterparts as uniquely inflexible, this contradistinction is not absolute. Rather, these entities could be viewed as mutually influential participants in a dynamic socio-technical co-evolution of adaptations to market disruption, with each taking advantage of often-temporary competitive advantages as they respond to circumstance and to one another.<sup>6</sup> Yet, while the adaptive capacities of law enforcement and other interdiction bodies have evolved and adapted to minor and major disruptions that test the balance and durability of drug market environments and their actors, the policy in which law enforcement is grounded has failed to keep pace as markets – and societies – have grown. 'The spatial proliferation and resiliency of narco-trafficking is not a consequence of ineffective interdiction, but rather a part and natural consequence of interdiction itself.'<sup>7</sup>

World drug markets have already weathered a number of historical market crises, even though these may not be comparable to the current pandemic in complexity or impact. Today many domestic drug markets are reasonably stable, embedded in their economic landscapes. They are significant components of regional and national gross domestic product and, in many places, a significant or sole livelihood source for the exploited labouring poor who continue to emerge from environments of poverty, weak and inequitably distributed domestic economies, and limited options for legitimate employment.<sup>8</sup> Key factors that have shaped drug markets in the past, and continue to shape them today, are exploitation of opportunity amid crisis and rapid adaptation to environmental change.

The current coronavirus pandemic continues to infect and kill thousands of people, while states still adjust and re-adjust the leniency or severity of their pandemic response mechanisms in often vain attempts to secure both public health and public perception goals. Trying to draw definitive conclusions about drug market disruption and change during the pandemic is like trying to predict landscape damage caused by a hurricane while the winds are still blowing. A number of factors – the paucity of primary data, the near-global restrictions on travel, including for research, and the dynamic and varied nature of drug market structures, systems and flows – make insights difficult. It is 'like looking through a kaleidoscope – you see one picture, but turn the dial and a new image comes into view'.<sup>9</sup>

COVID-19 will generate longer term implications for drug market dynamics, law enforcement tactics and drug policy. This policy brief attempts to overcome the limitations of the current 'kaleidoscope' view and provide a historically informed view of the crisis. It offers observations on the current and likely future drug market impacts of the coronavirus pandemic, with discussion of policy response measures as we draw closer to the inevitable post-pandemic recovery period of stock taking and reflection. To do this, it draws on experience from several historical market disruptions, secondary data on current conditions, information from the Global Initiative's networks and civil-society partners, from a globally diverse group of drug market participants and data from ongoing field research.



People stand six feet apart as they wait in line to buy marijuana products before the lockdown in Denver, Colorado, March 2020. © Michael Ciaglo/Getty Images



## **TO ILLICIT DRUG MARKETS**

**HISTORICAL DISRUPTIONS** 

Afghan farmers prepare poppy bulbs for harvest near Kandahar, Afghanistan. © Scott Nelson/Getty Images he coronavirus pandemic is not the first significant global shock to hit illicit drug markets. It is not even the first coronavirus shock. In the past 25 years, there have been at least five instances of significant disruption to global illicit drug markets or their supply chains, with similarities in their short- and long-term impacts. In each case, drug markets and organizations adapted and grew.

The US meth shortage (1995): In May 1995, the US Domestic Chemical Diversion Control Act empowered the US Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) to revoke single entity ephedrine product distributors' registrations without proof of criminal intent. At the time, the US meth market was supplied by domestic producers who synthesized the drug from precursors harvested from ephedrine-based over-thecounter medicines. That month, the DEA revoked the licenses of the two largest distributors of ephedrine products, which accounted for more than half of all the precursors used nationally to produce meth.

This created what has been called '... probably the largest "supply" shock that has occurred in any illegal drug market in the United States'.<sup>10</sup> Street prices of meth tripled and purity plunged from 90 per cent to less than 20 per cent as bulking agents were used to adulterate existing meth stocks in order to increase the available volume. The shock was short-lived, however. The rapid recovery of the market was attributed to the ability of domestic meth producers to identify and source suitable precursor substitutes. Prices returned to their 'normal' level within four months of the shock. The purity reduction was more permanent, however. It

took 18 months for it to recover, though it returned only to 85 per cent of its preshock level. <sup>11</sup>

• The Taliban opium ban in Afghanistan (2000): Afghanistan was and is the world's largest cultivator of opium poppy and producer of opium gum, the raw material necessary for the production of heroin. In the years leading up to 2000, the Taliban had accepted the cultivation of poppy and the production of opium as a staple agricultural commodity, a position they had held since the beginning of their control in Afghanistan. This changed abruptly in July 2000. In a surprise move, Taliban leader Mullah Mohammed Omar declared poppy cultivation and opium production to be *haram*, or forbidden under Islamic law. In the months followed, the Taliban succeeded in reducing poppy cultivation by 90 per cent and the production of opium gum by 96 per cent.<sup>12</sup>

This abrupt elimination of opium supply had significant consequences for the global heroin supply chain.<sup>13</sup> Unlike chemically synthesized substances such as meth, where analogues can be used or produced to replace a substance that is in limited supply, heroin is derived from opium gum, and opium gum is sourced only from opium poppy capsules. The impact of this shortage on domestic heroin markets took several months to set in, as stockpiles of opium and heroin were used in an attempt to limit the impact of the disruption on market supply. As supply shortages began to affect local markets, a number of impacts were documented. In Kenya, heroin importers substituted their regular (now unavailable) supply of Afghan heroin with heroin sourced from Myanmar in the Golden Triangle, a substitution that has been identified as the primary reason behind a sudden and sustained transition among Kenyan people who use drugs (PWUD) from smoking heroin to injecting it.<sup>14</sup> In Australia, fatal and non-fatal heroin overdoses decreased by up to 85 per cent,<sup>15</sup> the price of heroin increased while its purity decreased,<sup>16</sup> organized-crime groups involved in drug distribution began to collaborate and street dealers shifted from heroin to other drugs, like cocaine.<sup>17</sup> Similar trends were identified in Canada.<sup>18</sup> Local markets did not recover until after the subsequent Afghan opium harvest, when the Taliban poppy ban became moot following the invasion of US forces in October 2001.

- The Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome epidemic (2003): While the Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) outbreak of 2003 was not a global shock, its impact was significant enough to affect drug markets in Guangdong province in mainland China and in Hong Kong. (The virus that caused the 2003 epidemic, SARS-CoV, is related genetically to the virus that causes COVID-19, SARS-CoV-2.) While there remains little research available that examines the drug market impacts of this particular crisis, one Chinese-based study did identify that local drug demand and use decreased significantly during the brief period of the 2003 SARS crisis, but recovered in the months after it ended.<sup>19</sup>
- The Great Recession (2008): The severe economic crisis that gripped the world as the global economy entered a strong recessionary cycle in 2008, and affected European markets in particular, has come to be called the Great Recession. This crisis had a significant impact on the demand for and consumption of both licit and illicit drugs. In Spain, research indicated an escalation in cocaine and cannabis consumption as a result of the deteriorating local economic conditions.<sup>20</sup> In Ireland, the opposite

There have been several instances of significant disruption to global illicit drug markets or their supply chains in the past. occurred, as levels of illicit drug use and distribution decreased with the economic decline.<sup>21</sup> A study of European drug markets found a general decrease in drug use, alongside an increase in vulnerability to harmful outcomes for those suffering from longerterm unemployment and high levels of debt.<sup>22</sup>

The Afghan opium blight (2010): In 2010, Afghan opium poppy cultivation was devastated by a fungal infection that eliminated nearly half of that year's crop. As occurred in 2000, this led to a significant decline in the availability of opium gum for heroin production, the demand for which was rapidly growing worldwide. The impact of this disruption took some months to work its way through the supply chains servicing domestic heroin markets. When it did, the impacts were similar to those of 2001. Access to heroin in the drug markets of East Africa became restricted, with increased prices, unpredictable purity levels and the introduction of

higher-risk injection practices, such as the sharing of a used needle syringe among multiple partners.<sup>23</sup> Adulteration of local heroin supplies and increased pricing was experienced also in the United Kingdom,<sup>24</sup> as well as across much of Europe.<sup>25</sup> The heroin market recovered in the following year, though this recovery period was met with an increase in fatal and non-fatal overdoses as the heroin began to increase in purity as it moved back toward its pre-shock equilibrium of price and purity.

In each of these crises, actors in the illicit drug market made structural and systemic adaptations in order to reduce its impact and maintain operations. These organizational and market-based changes continued following the disruptions. The organizations that survived a crisis had become more resilient and less vulnerable to the impacts of similar future crises, and the market and organizational adaptations they made became permanent.



### CHARACTERISTICS OF DRUG MARKET DISRUPTIONS

arket impact *timing* depends on where in the supply chain the disruption has occurred. A disruption close to the marketplace, such as that which occurred in the US meth crisis in 1995, will be felt by consumers with some immediacy. A disruption that occurs further up the supply chain – for example, at the point of production – will have a latent impact on markets. As demonstrated in the two Afghan poppy crises, it could lay dormant for weeks or months before the inevitable shortage works its way through global supply chains and lands upon local markets. For the crop-dependent substances of heroin and cocaine, in particular – but also for meth – large-scale manufacturers retain stores, in some cases vast quantities of the product or its necessary precursors, as a means of mitigating a variety of potential supply-side risks. Yet, these are inadequate in the face of such a disastrous shock as the near elimination of all supply at a single point in time.

The *severity* and *duration* of the impact on drug markets depend also on the duration and severity of the disruption to the integrity of the production capacity and its related supply chains. In the case of the precursor shortage in the US, meth supply in local markets reduced significantly and access to quality meth became extremely difficult for most consumers. Prices increased as distributors attempted to capitalize on the disruption by exploiting consumers for profiteering purposes. Purity decreased as lower level distributors adulterated their meth in order to increase its volume, thereby providing them more product to sell. The market rebounded, however, after manufacturers were able quickly to identify chemical analogues to substitute for the eliminated precursors in their supply chain. In the space of a few months the market returned to equilibrium.

Afghan policemen destroy poppy fields in Badakhshan province, one of Afghanistan's top opium-producing regions, August 2017. © Mohammad Sharif Shayeq/

NurPhoto via Getty Images

In the case of the Afghan poppy shocks, the duration of the disruption was much longer. This is because the production of heroin is dependent upon the synthesis of opium gum, which is harvested from mature poppies and for which there is no substitute. While producers of heroin were able to use stores of opium and heroin to try and bridge the period of the inevitable shortage, it would not be possible to produce heroin again at volume until the next poppy crop was harvested. These heroin droughts lasted several months. Streetbased retail price points for heroin of higher purity increased to very high levels. Severely adulterated heroin of very low purity appeared. Use of heroin decreased. Demand for drug treatment services increased in many markets and overdose numbers fell alongside the declining purity. Market recovery took much longer to achieve equilibrium at pre-shock levels.

In each of these cases, the supply-side disruptions led drug-market producers and distributors to make significant, permanent adaptations to their production and distribution models. Many of these adaptations tended to focus on the security, structure and flows of supply chains and their inputs. These included abandoning a significant precursor ingredient and its related supply chain; the identification of a suitable substitute chemical and the rapid development of a new supply chain and production process; the development of additional, pre-positioned stores of precursors and product; and the manipulation of market price, product and purity characteristics. While impact of actual shortages upon markets tends to depend on the relative position of the disruption within the market supply chain, in general, supply-side disruptions related to actual shortages in production or origin supply tended to have a delayed impact on actual marketplace supply. In such cases, commodity prices still were likely to increase as distributors exploited the perception of a shortage to maximize profit potential and ease income loss in advance of measures undertaken to adapt to the actual shortage when it arrived.

The demand-driven shortages caused by the SARS epidemic in southern China in 2003 and the global economic recession of 2008 affected drug markets in somewhat different ways. However, the reaction of the market to the disruptions was similar to that in advance of a supply shortage. As demand decreased - quite rapidly in the case of the SARS epidemic local distributors had to make retail adjustments to accommodate the changing demand demography of the marketplace. Demand from recreational users those who used intermittently - disappeared, along with demand for their substances of choice (e.g. cocaine). Demand from dependent users - those who were physically dependent on the drug and used every day - remained, but the purchasing power of this market demographic was poor. As income-generating opportunities evaporated alongside the expanding recessionary cycle, users moved to lower-quality doses, decreased their frequency of use and moved to use of other, cheaper substances. Local distributors responded with adulterated doses of smaller size and price, substitute substances (e.g. meth in place of cocaine), and expanded their distribution area to increase their consumer base.

The timing, severity and duration of such disruptions are determined by factors external to the drug market. As such, adaptations tended to be consumer-focused: introduction of cost-effective product alternatives; expansion of market geography; and manipulation of the product's price-purity balance and other retail characteristics.

In light of the lessons learned from historical precedents, and subsequent to the analysis of existing and acquired information as it relates to the structure, operation and participation by producers, distributors and consumers across a myriad array of drug marketplaces, the following observation points are made relative to the contexts of drug markets within the current coronavirus pandemic.



### THE PANDEMIC'S EFFECT ON DRUG SUPPLY AND PRODUCTION

#### Global opium poppy harvests are unaffected

Heroin is derived from the gum of the opium poppy, and opium poppies are cultivated mostly in three areas of the world: Afghanistan, Myanmar and Mexico. Sources in Afghanistan have confirmed that the current crop of opium poppy, under harvest at the time of writing, has been unaffected by the current health crisis. Sources have confirmed also that eradication efforts have been insignificant in the wake of the coronavirus threat.<sup>26</sup> As a result, the amount of potential poppy cultivation lost to eradication efforts will be negligible, thus leading to a greater hectarage under harvest and perhaps bring cultivation closer to recent record levels. Whether this leads to an increase in anticipated opium production is yet to be seen; however, more importantly, this means that the availability of Afghan-based opium from production source remains viable and uninterrupted. The 2020 opium harvest in Myanmar has occurred without incident, and the perennial cultivation and harvest of opium poppy in Mexico has continued unimpeded as well.<sup>27</sup> Eradication in both countries has been insignificant.<sup>28</sup>

#### No significant restrictions on cocaine cultivation or production

Most available data indicates that the cultivation area of coca bush last year (2019) in Colombia – the world's largest cultivator – remains at its highest level (212 000 hectares) since measurements began.<sup>29</sup> Cultivation in the tightly regulated legal coca market of Peru, and also in Bolivia, appears to be unaffected as well. While some coca

Marijuana plants grow at a medical marijuana dispensary in Los Angeles. © David McNew/Getty Images eradication has occurred in Colombia, eradication efforts in Peru were suspended due to the pandemic and Bolivian eradication efforts were halted earlier owing to political reasons. Each country possesses a strong supply of coca leaves, with Peruvian production being so successful that farmers have begun complaining about the price depreciation for their leaves that has occurred.<sup>30</sup>

Cocaine production itself has continued unimpeded, thus decreasing the demand for coca leaves by illicit producers as stockpiles have continued to grow and unit wholesale prices have continued to drop. For example, official government data show that the wholesale price of a kilogram of Peruvian cocaine has fallen by more than half, from US\$1 740 in January to US\$734 in April.<sup>31</sup> Further, Colombian security forces have seized 112 metric tonnes of cocaine so far this year, including the interception on 31 March 2020 of a 12<sup>th</sup> narco-submarine ferrying a tonne of cocaine to the US, all in this same three-month period.<sup>32</sup> Substantial seizures of cocaine are still being made at the US-Mexico border<sup>33</sup> and in Europe<sup>34</sup> – evidence, perhaps, that drug supply in volume continues to flow to markets.

#### Illicit cannabis cultivation and production remain unimpeded

Global illicit cannabis cultivation occurs in a minimum of 159 countries worldwide,<sup>35</sup> with hectarage estimates unable to be made due to the sheer volume and breadth of its cultivation; however, sources in West Africa, North Africa, southern Africa, Canada, and several Asian production areas have indicated they anticipated no significant, unexpected disruption to existing cannabis cultivation, or in the correlated production of cannabis herb and cannabis resin, due to the pandemic.

#### Mixed impact on licit cannabis retail markets

In 2019, global licit cannabis sales totalled US\$15 billion<sup>36</sup> – a smaller market than its illicit counterpart, but growing. The security of the licit market continues to be threatened by serious competition from illicit competitors, who often offer lower retail price points.<sup>37</sup> The closure of licit cannabis retail shops has the potential to undermine the market share of licit cannabis to the benefit of illicit suppliers. Canada, one of only two countries that has a national, legalized recreational use market for cannabis, took a different approach. It designated cannabis retailers to be 'essential services' under the terms of the emergency orders issued by provinces as they moved to close all non-essential businesses in advance of a nationwide lockdown. This designation, accompanied with a movement exemption for consumers who were travelling to access any essential services' retailers, strengthened the licit supply chain ability to compete with its less expensive illicit competitors, and led to a significant increase in the sale and distribution of licit cannabis products during the period of the coronavirus crisis to date.<sup>38</sup> Fully onethird of licit cannabis orders are from new clients, as the market extends its reach.<sup>39</sup> In North America during the pandemic, market growth has been most pronounced for the consumption of cannabis edibles.<sup>40</sup> This essential service designation has led to increased licit cannabis sales and decreased market share lost by licit suppliers to their illicit market competitors. In the words of Cheri Mara, the Chief Commercial Officer for the Ontario Cannabis Store, which is the government's sole supplier of licit cannabis to retail outlets, 'restricting access [to cannabis] would have created an opportunity for the illicit market'.41

The security of the licit market is threatened by competition from illicit competitors, who often offer lower retail price points.

Positive impacts in North America are counterbalanced by negative outlooks in licit markets elsewhere. In Spain, over 200 000 residents have lost access to their medical cannabis supply during the country's lockdown.<sup>42</sup> The German Cannabis Industry Association warned of a similar supply shortage for medical cannabis in that country as a result of lockdown measures.<sup>43</sup> These governmentenforced shortages in licit supply would appear to be an opportunity for illicit suppliers to fill the demand gap, thereby penetrating the licit marketplace even further. It seems that the designation of cannabis as an essential product in some markets, and the correlated assurance of a continued supply, has significantly lessened the flow of illicit cannabis into the market share captured already by licit producers.

### Chemical precursor production and supply chain integrity remain largely uninterrupted

Two of the world's largest meth-producing regions are in East and Southeast Asian nations close to China; and in Mexico. Asian-based meth chemists tend toward the use of either caffeine or ephedrine as the principal ingredient of choice. In Mexico there is greater use of either ephedrine or pseudoephedrine. Both methods produce large volumes of high-quality meth available in powder, tablet, or crystalline form, and in both regions their meth production depends on the supply of these and other precursor chemicals, most of which originate in chemical and pharmaceutical manufacturing plants in mainland China.

Debate continues around the impact of the coronavirus pandemic on capacity for production and distribution of precursor chemicals and activepharmaceutical-ingredient (API) products used in the illicit drug industry. After all, China, the alleged origin of the COVID-19 coronavirus strain, is one of the two largest hubs for chemical, API and pharmaceutical production in the world. (The other is India.)

The first cases of the SARS-CoV-2 virus occurred in December 2019 in Wuhan, the capital of Hubei province in China, which is the location also of several large chemical and API manufacturing complexes. The first death attributed to the virus occurred there also, on 11 January. By 23 January, the city of Wuhan had been placed under quarantine, the first case of SARS-CoV-2 had been identified in the US,<sup>44</sup> and cases had been identified in several other nations. In February and March, as the virus spread across the globe and the health crisis formerly was designated a pandemic, China embarked on a national campaign of lockdowns aimed at viral transmission prevention and control.<sup>45</sup> This lockdown approach was described in global media outlets as being among the 'most aggressive',<sup>46</sup> 'brutal'<sup>47</sup> and 'extreme' undertaken.<sup>48</sup>

Forecasts have been made – particularly in the lawenforcement and security sectors – that the pandemic has had a negative impact on the chemical supply chains of illicit drug production.<sup>49</sup> These forecasts assert that Chinese chemical and API production and supply chains have been disrupted significantly – or even eliminated – during this lockdown period, and as a consequence, this has created a significant disruption in the supply of chemical precursors to organized crime and the world's illicit meth producers. Yet further investigation finds a collection of points that do not correspond with this forecast of sudden and significant disruption.

First, the chief executive officers for Dow Chemical and Chevron Philipps Chemical affirmed on separate occasions in February 2020 that the coronavirus situation was having only limited impact on their Chinese operations.<sup>50</sup> Secondly, latest production figures available for the chemical and pharmaceutical industries in China indicate that the March 2020 output was up 4.5 per cent compared year-on-year with March 2019 output.<sup>51</sup> External figures show a March 2020 year-on-year increase of 0.7 per cent and 10.4 per cent for the chemical and pharmaceutical industries, following a combined year-on-year decline of 12.3 per cent in the January-February 2020 period.<sup>52</sup> Thirdly, and more to the point on the production of drug market-related chemicals and APIs, Asian meth syndicates have indicated that they experienced no significant disruption to their supply of precursor chemicals manufactured and shipped from China during the period of the Chinese lockdown following Chinese New Year.<sup>53</sup> Furthermore, and assuming that the Chinese production of precursors continued without significant interruption, the likelihood of supply chain disruption to maritime

traffic routing chemical supplies from compromised factories and ports in China toward destination ports on the Mexican, Asian and European coasts must be considered.

The state of East Asian maritime cargo departures is not as irreparably disrupted as some speculation may insist. In examining shipping data for the period there is clear evidence that global container shipping capacity has been reduced due to an increase in 'blanked sailings',<sup>54</sup> temporarily suspended shipping services, and those shipping services that have ceased operation. In the first six months of 2020, 11 per cent (n = 1 675) of all planned sailings have been cancelled.<sup>55</sup> More to the point, cargo capacity across global maritime shipping routes has reduced as a result. For example, the rise in blank sailings has seen the actual deployed cargo capacity versus the proforma capacity ratio for the Far East to North America (including Mexico) head haul cargo routes operate at estimated reduced capacities of 72 per cent (February), 91 per cent (March), 86 per cent (April) and 80 per cent (May).<sup>56</sup> For the Far East to Europe head haul routings, these reduced capacity figures are an estimated 64 per cent (February), 79 per cent (March), 88 per cent (April) and 81 per cent (May).<sup>57</sup> If we discount February, when normal levels of industrial production and transport are impacted by the Chinese New Year holiday, container ship sailings were still running at rates of at least 80 per cent for all routes out of Asia in March and April.

Thus, while these figures demonstrate a reduction in container shipping volume from the ports of the Far East, and China in particular, they illustrate also that the reduction was far less than the wholesale collapse that some forecasts suggested. Large shipping container vessels continued to sail large numbers of containers from East Asian ports to North American and European ports. Hence, smuggling opportunities within this container traffic remained still a viable and available transport option for illicit goods like chemical synthetics and precursors.

Furthermore, and as an alternative to maritime cargo transit during this same period, Chinese rail freight realised a significant year-on-year growth increase in February of 4.5 per cent.<sup>58</sup> This increase saw the country shipping 310 million tonnes of freight by rail,

with China Railway confirming it loaded 171 000 railway cars per day on average throughout February 2020, bringing the country's January – February rail freight cargo tonnage to an all-time high.<sup>59</sup> Perhaps appearing to be counter-intuitive, this significant increase in rail freight may be due to two factors: firstly, Chinese rail freight shipments tend to be immune to disruption due to the existence of longterm industrial shipping agreements; and, secondly, Chinese rail freight shipments are not subject to pandemic restriction or blockage by local government authorities.<sup>60</sup>

In addition, Chinese rail freight networks are connected now to European markets following the initiation of formal overland rail freight linkages between China and Europe in March 2019.61 This saw the completion of the first freight train voyage from Xian (China) to Prague (Czech Republic) in a time of 11 days, a reduction of three weeks when compared to the duration of traditional maritime container vessel shipments.<sup>62</sup> Of additional note is that rail freight has continued to flow without disruption (and with alleged increased freight traffic from Asian suppliers over the pandemic period) across the Central Asian rail networks of Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan; as well as in Georgia and Turkey.<sup>63</sup> Finally, there are no additional pandemic-related restrictions or blockages on any external rail freight crossing borders into the twenty-five member countries of the Schengen zone, with rail freight companies reporting all rail freight operations to be occurring 'as usual'.64

In consideration of the above data, there remains insufficient evidence to support the assertion that chemical supply chains between Chinese precursor supply points and global synthetic drug producers have been significantly disrupted to the point that meth production capacity has been seriously compromised as a result. Certainly, the precursor requirements of the South Asian heroin producers and Southeast Asian meth producers have continued to be met as needed. Perhaps the capacity of smaller meth manufacturers, such as those located in the production points of Serbia and northern Macedonia, may well be disrupted in the short-term due to overland transport delays resulting from a reduction in truck cargo transiting borders in their region. Smaller-volume domestic producers in the US and Canada may face a temporary lapse in their supply chains as well. Many source their precursors via suppliers (often domestically) on the dark web, or source by post from compromised suppliers in China directly. Their smaller volume requirements and general absence of a precursor stockpile, such as is done by larger volume producers, means that their production is vulnerable to even the shortest of supply chain disruptions, but that their limited production can recommence fairly quickly once precursor flow is remedied. Synthetic production in the Russian Federation is unlikely to be impeded, largely because production is done using domestically sourced chemicals.

Of course, some manufacturers could transition to a business model predicated upon the synthesis of their own pseudoephedrine or analogue, thereby shortening the supply chain, severing their dependency on foreign suppliers and reducing the risk of precursor supply chain detection common with postal or courier-based shipments.<sup>65</sup> As a tactic, however, this is unlikely to be pursued unless lockdown durations continue for a significantly longer period of time.



### INTERNATIONAL DISTRIBUTION

A cocaine bust in Philadelphia, 2019. Globally, law-enforcement capacity to combat illicit drug flows will decrease as agencies focus on containing the pandemic. © Bastiaan Slabbers/NurPhoto via Getty Images

### Mexican cartels likely to be expanding volume and frequency of drug flows through their supply chains

During the week of 16 March 2020, as the US surpassed 5 000 confirmed COVID-19 infections, several of its states began enacting 'social distance' policies and a visceral fear was beginning to emerge that the growing pandemic had the potential to overcome the country's existing healthcare infrastructure, a secret 'agreement between families'<sup>66</sup> allegedly was being reached among the leaders of Mexico's major drug cartels.<sup>67</sup> The primary conduits of cocaine, heroin and meth to what is the world's largest consumer market for these drugs, together these cartels allegedly made the decision to reduce immediately and dramatically their drug trafficking volume to the US market.<sup>68</sup> They decided also to standardize the prices for these instructions were told to 'pay attention to the consequences', a threat that would carry with it an immediate understanding.<sup>70</sup>

Whether or not this meeting took place as described, or if the cartels' leadership simply arrived at this mutual practice organically, what is important to note is both the timing of the action, and its financial and organizational implications. The artificial restriction on supply can be viewed, perhaps, as a precautionary approach to the perceived deterioration of their largest marketplace and, in particular, to the increasing unknowns around the security of existing product flows in the face of a rapidly changing border security environment and marketplace. The increase in price is a measure taken to exploit the immediate uncertainty of the retail environment among consumers, thereby allowing the organization to increase its profit margin on a commodity (crystal meth)

that, under normal market circumstances, has a low profit threshold due to the presence of several competitive suppliers. An agreement among these competitors, collectively to exploit the marketplace during what may be a temporary disruption, however, is a prudent adaptation to the crisis.

Equally, however, and looking at the continuation of drug seizures at and near the border throughout the crisis as an indication that the volume of trafficking from Mexico to the US has not decreased, this account of a supply restriction (both in terms of product going out and precursors coming in) also may be interpreted as a political ploy to direct attention away from an alternate goal - for example, the expansion of supply flows through alternative channels that avoid formal border points and cross over, under and around the frontier. Media stories of cartel 'suffering' and supply chain 'insufficiency', alongside the development of an artificial narrative promoting market scarcity, would be consistent with an attempt to promote and financially exploit a pandemic-based period of drug market disequilibrium. Given the analysis presented on the likelihood that the production and supply chain integrity of Chinese-sourced precursors has remained viable and largely uninterrupted, there remains a strong possibility that cartels are exploiting the current pandemic crisis instead through a campaign of disinformation alongside a concerted supply expansion.

### Globally, law-enforcement operational capacities against illicit drug flows are likely to decrease during the pandemic

The interdiction capacity of law enforcement has the potential to be incapacitated due to illness and death of frontline police personnel resulting from viral infection, or due to being re-tasked from interdiction duties to pandemic-related duties and responsibilities. For example, the New York City police force has been decimated by the pandemic. On just one day in early April, they had 6 698 uniformed members (18.5 per cent of the uniformed force) on sick leave, with 1 775 uniformed members and 260 civilian members of the force having already tested positive for the coronavirus.<sup>71</sup> At least 29 New York City police officers have died so far from COVID-19.<sup>72</sup> Law enforcement officers have been killed by coronavirus also in Peru and the United Kingdom.<sup>73</sup> In China, twice as many police officers were killed by COVID-19 than were medical staff.<sup>74</sup> Large numbers of law enforcement personnel remain incapacitated by COVID-19 illness or selfisolation across many other countries.

Law enforcement assets are being tasked with public security duties related to the enforcement of social distance and home-based isolation requirements mandated by governments. In South Africa, police and army personnel are enforcing isolation conditions, sometimes with force.<sup>75</sup> In Kenya, Nigeria, Tanzania and Somalia, police have been accused of using extreme force or extorting bribes from people who are outside during the official lockdown curfew. In Guinea-Bissau, law enforcement assets are being corrupted under the guise of maintaining lockdown security to enable expansion of illicit drug market access.<sup>76</sup> In India police have been accused of torturing lockdown violators.<sup>77</sup>

In each of these cases, and across numerous other jurisdictions, illness and death has impacted the ability of many police services to undertake their normal enforcement duties. The diversion of large numbers of remaining law enforcement personnel – and, in many cases, the re-prioritization of their daily tasks - from more traditional policing enforcement activities to pandemic security duties has further exacerbated the interdiction potential for many services across the world.

### The illusion of hard or closed borders and exploitation of essential goods shipments

As many countries raced to close their borders in an attempt to slow the domestic transmission of the coronavirus (and to gain political capital with a fearful citizenry), a problem arose. To avoid damage to the domestic economy and maintain essential supply chains and stockpiles (e.g. food, medicines and toiletries), it became clear that a balance had to be struck. In many cases, this resulted in a negotiated settlement that saw national borders closed to travelers but open for essential goods and service providers. This created a reality very different from the image of sealed borders that garnered political capital and dominated news headlines.

Despite the rhetoric, most ports and boundary crossing points have been closed with the policy equivalent of a curtain – easily drawn back for designated individuals and goods - rather than sealed with an imagined, temporarily impenetrable wall. Individuals and commodities designated as essential continue to cross regularly.78 Ships and planes still arrive and depart, repatriating citizens and residents from around the globe and maintain a lifeline of essential cargo. In addition, border screening has changed to focus on identifying COVID-19-infected individuals and preventing their entry, relegating the prevention of smuggling to a peripheral concern in many countries. In other cases, the pandemic has created the perfect means through which political power and corruption can be used to exploit market opportunity.

In Guinea-Bissau, corruption within the National Guard, intimidation of Judicial Police inspectors, and complicity among senior government leaders, has led to the use of government lockdown measures to restrict visibility and mobility by regime opponents, and drug market actors are moving with increased impunity.<sup>79</sup> Maritime and airport cargo oversight measures have been relaxed.<sup>80</sup> Large-volume shipments of cocaine continue to enter the country by sea and air from Latin American origins for stockpiling locally, as well as distribution in smaller loads to transit waypoints and markets throughout the west and north of the continent. Traditionally these shipments would be expected to move through the Sahara, crossing Niger on their way to exit points in Libya; however, as a result of the ongoing conflict in Libya, this flow pattern has ceased and these illicit drug shipments are moving now up the West African coast, via Senegal, Mali and Mauritania, to exit points in Morocco.81

It has been alleged also that as a result of pandemic response measures, cross-border trafficking has been made easier also in El Salvador, Honduras and Guatemala, with some local gangs moving away from extortion and into drug trafficking, a relatively easy transition, in order to make up for lost extortion revenue resulting from the closure of local shops.<sup>82</sup> Despite restrictions in Uganda, a principal overland drug trafficking node for eastern African markets, the borders there remain open and cross-border traffic remains 'uninterrupted'.<sup>83</sup> In Peru, police seized a kilogram of cocaine that was co-mingled in a shipment of Peruvian-made surgical masks destined for Hong Kong; and, a week later, a second shipment of surgical masks bound for China was found also to contain a further 2.4 kilograms of cocaine.<sup>84</sup> The same month, in Brazil, 1.1 metric tonnes of cocaine was found hidden in a truckload of surgical gloves.<sup>85</sup> Shortly thereafter, UK border officers seized 14 kilograms of cocaine hidden within a consignment of surgical facemasks being transported in a Polishregistered van attempting to enter the country via the Channel Tunnel.<sup>86</sup>

Such exploitation of perceived marketplace opportunities likely is to continue through traditional overland channels; and in some places, possibly through the increasingly common engineered delivery solutions of narcodrones;<sup>87</sup> 'sophisticated' narcotunnels;<sup>88</sup> and narcosubs, employed in a transoceanic capacity.<sup>89</sup> The ephemeral application of small maritime craft is apt to increase across Latin America and the seas of the Caribbean, and along the littoral states of the Indian Ocean. The use of lesser known maritime and overland border ports and stations will expand; and a return to use of small fixed-wing aircraft likely will increase in synchronicity with organizational attempts to circumvent potential disruptors and seek greater supply chain flow diversification.

#### Drug distribution volume and frequency may decrease in the short-term, but will recover sharply

Further to the point, and as it relates particularly to the cross-border distribution of illicit drugs and other smuggled contraband, there are few nations in the world that have the capacity to monitor and police the entirety of their borders and coastlines. In such places, the imposition of restrictions on (or closure of) formal border crossing points will not disrupt significantly the supply chain of many illicit goods as alternative, informal entry points are equally as likely to be employed by such market actors. Rather, the impact is felt more directly, and more significantly, by licit traders – who rely on formal crossing and goods entry points – rather than by illicit-goods traders, whose operational capacities allow for more flexibility in switching between alternative distribution modes, geographic flows and timings. With the new and urgent focus on COVID-19 prevention, many countries lack the means simultaneously to inspect essential cargo, screen travellers, and enforce air, overland and coastal borderline restrictions.

Furthermore, many less developed countries need to keep their borders open as their domestic economies rely on the continuation of formal and informal trade in order to survive. Traditional cross-border smuggling routes will likely remain viable in the short term, until losses increase to the extent that their risk outweighs their value. For example, Spain, a common entry point for Andean cocaine into the EU before the pandemic, seized 3 412 kilograms of cocaine and 27 kilograms of heroin within a three-week period in March 2020.<sup>90</sup> In such cases, it is likely that alternative import and distribution channels are being identified already.

### Diversification of supply chain transit routes will emerge, particularly in southern Africa and Asia

As trade levels decrease, the opportunity for corrupt officials to profit decreases correspondingly. This creates an opportunity for traffickers to make new relationships with enforcement officials who are vulnerable to exploitation and use them to assist in facilitating new border trade entry points and instances. As one expert assessed the situation as it related to Asian drug syndicates, he noted: 'It is more than likely that traffickers will benefit in significant and tangible ways ... their business is fundamentally built around capitalizing on governance dysfunction and vulnerabilities.'<sup>91</sup>

While speculation remains as to which new routings will be found to be exploited as the world comes out of the current crisis, we are beginning to see possible instances of purposed supply chain displacement. For example, in southern Asia in March 2020, the Sri Lankan navy seized 605 kilograms of crystal meth, 579 kilograms of ketamine and a crew of nine Pakistanis from a flagless vessel in the waters south of Sri Lanka, having originated in the Gulf of Oman. Earlier in the month, the navy had seized two additional Some countries have embraced the lockdown approach, whereas others have decided to delay invocation of any such restriction.



Two men caught with large amounts of cannabis are arrested during an operation in Johannesburg, South Africa, during the COVID-19 lockdown. © Emmanuel Croset/AFP via Getty Images

trawlers with a heroin and crystal meth load worth US\$33 million.<sup>92</sup> Cigarette-smuggling networks from Paraguay to Brazil are diversifying to include cannabis in their supply chain.<sup>93</sup> El Salvadoran, Guatemalan and Honduran gangs are shifting into the trafficking of cocaine and cannabis as a secondary business.94 Alcohol bans during COVID-19 lockdown in South Africa (which also banned retailing of tobacco) and the Mexican states of Sonora, Nuevo León and Tabasco present an obvious opportunity for illicit drug market actors to move into the illicit supply of alcohol (and cigarettes) as a result of these prohibitions. Further, borders remain poorly patrolled across eastern and southern Africa. Many borders lack even basic fencing or other type of obstruction designed as an entry barrier. Some countries have embraced the lockdown approach, whereas others have decided to delay invocation of any such restriction. Heroin and cocaine continues to flow through the region, both servicing the needs of the growing local marketplaces as well as seeking new points of onward departure towards European ports.

### Temporary disruption of banking oversight measures may increase global illicit financial flows

The ongoing pandemic is an opportunistic environment for the exploitation of capacity deficiencies that arise in international financial institutions and markets. This is particularly relevant when one considers the high volume of 'rescue' or relief funding schemes launched by governments as a means to ease the financial burden of the crisis on its citizenry. These schemes, derived from both state government coffers as well as from foreign assistance initiatives, are ripe for exploitation in an environment where many regulators are unable to exercise their oversight functions appropriately, law enforcement assets are reducing essential work in favour of pandemic duties, and some governments see the pandemic as an opportunity to lift or ignore banking oversight regulations that they find 'inconvenient'.95 Examples of this exploitation are arising already in Albania and Kenya. With international schemes inevitably to be founded with the alleged intention of targeting the needs of the 'most vulnerable' of countries, manipulation and exploitation of these funding mechanisms by organized criminal interests

- particularly those also involved in the illicit drug trade and those that have infiltrated state governance structures at high levels - should be expected.

#### Laundering of drug market profits will become more prevalent during the postpandemic's recovery phase

While some opportunities may arise during the pandemic crisis for the expansion of financial flows through formal financial institutions, a significant amount of traditional money laundering outlets (e.g. restaurants, bars, salons) are classified as non-essential businesses and have remained closed during national lockdowns. Many locations that have remained open are operating on a cashless basis, using bank debit and credit cards for payment in order to avoid exposure to coronavirus transmission through the exchange of cash. These developments have restricted the ability of trafficking organizations, which are cash-rich enterprises, to launder their criminal proceeds.

As economies begin to move into the post-pandemic recovery phase, there will be a need to launder large amounts of stockpiled cash quickly and an opportunity-rich environment in which to undertake this task. In many countries, real estate values have become depressed by the COVID-19 crisis and many small businesses have been abandoned during the lengthy containment and lockdown phase. As the recovery phase emerges there will be numerous opportunities for the laundering of illicit drug monies through real estate and small business purchases across depressed economies. A secondary consideration is the movement by large drug organizations to a cashless existence.

In the same manner in which the Great Depression of 2008 demonstrated the importance of cash possession in a time of deep economic crisis, the current pandemic has demonstrated the inessential nature of cash in a society that has popular and accessible cashless substitutes for financial transactions. The volume, weight and risk elements of having to launder large volumes of cash have been exacerbated by the current crisis. The movement of major financial transactions to cryptocurrency exchanges would reduce organizational vulnerability and should remain a post-pandemic law enforcement concern.<sup>96</sup>

### **DOMESTIC DISTRIBUTION**

### Drugs supplies remain available in most marketplaces

Despite news stories indicating otherwise, drug supplies remain available in most marketplaces. While acknowledging that some smaller markets may encounter some level of supply shortage depending on how long movement restrictions are in place, in most countries it is PWUD access to existing supplies that may be restricted, rather than a situation of real scarcity of supply. These access challenges are due to mobility restrictions affecting some users and dealers, and supply conservation measures undertaken by some dealers, including in some rare cases the adulteration of supplies to increase volume and decrease purity. History demonstrates that these initial domestic marketplace shocks will be temporary in nature, with prices expected to return to pre-crisis levels reasonably quickly after self-isolation measures and local mobility restrictions are lifted. Purity will take a much longer time to rebound.

#### Rise in use of alternative local distribution means

In the wake of market disruption, local drug distributors often employ a variety of different means to deliver their product to their consumers. While some PWUD (largely, those who are recreational users) will shift their purchase requirements to the relative anonymity of online dark web fora as they adhere to self-isolation and social distance requirements; research demonstrates that dealers will employ less overt and more mobile methods of distribution.<sup>97</sup> Examples include the use of Uber-type rides or taxis to subvert transportation restrictions in cities of El Salvador, Germany, Guatemala, Honduras and South Africa; the employment of disguises to meet exemption requirements to be outdoors (e.g. dressing as a jogger, or an 'essential worker'); and the exploitation of essential services as transaction points for discrete distribution (e.g. grocery stores) during periods of lockdown.<sup>98</sup>

A local administration worker fumigates a neighbourhood in Yemen's Huthi rebel-held capital, Sanaa, on 23 March 2020. © Mohammed Huwais/AFP via Getty Images

#### In areas where states are incapable of discharging their protective duties and responsibilities, illicit drug organizations will leverage their influence and co-opt local communities

In several places, drug trafficking and distribution organizations are taking on the social service and public enforcement role of the state. They are organizing and delivering food and care packages, providing community security patrols and enforcing state lockdown measures. Some describe themselves as 'the true providers of law and order',<sup>99</sup> while others profess to have the best interests of their compatriots as motivation. Examples of this extend from the Cartel of the South and the Sinaloa Cartel in Mexico; to the favela gangs of Brazil; the gangs of the Cape Town flats in South Africa; and some non-state ethnic armed groups of eastern Myanmar. One gang leader described such community maneuvering in the following way: 'Why does that lady go to that drug merchant asking for help? Ask her, because the politicians and government officials come when they want the votes, and when they've got their votes it's all over.'<sup>100</sup>

Expect increased adulteration of drug supply in some markets

From the initiation of the actual or perceived market disruption, it should be expected that the purity of local drug supplies will decrease over time. This is because local dealers add bulking agents to their supplies as a means of increasing available volume for sale in order to continue to meet existing market demand in the event that a supply chain disruption may interrupt their access to new stocks. Adulteration of local drug supplies is a common mitigation measure, and one that lasts beyond the life of the disruption. While in many cases the adulterants used are benign substances such as lactose powder and crushed acetaminophen tablets, which add volume and decrease purity, but pose little risk to consumers; there remain instances where adulterants have been employed as a means to artificially increase the perceived purity of already highly impure substances. The most common of these is fentanyl and its many analogues. In some markets – particularly in North America – it is possible that adulteration of drug market substances may lead to instances of overdose and death.<sup>101</sup>

In several places, drug trafficking and distribution organizations are taking on the social service and public enforcement role of the state.

### EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON PEOPLE WHO USE DRUGS

### Health services available for PWUD are insufficient in most affected countries

As always seems to be the case, the consequences of any serious socio-economic disruption, such as the coronavirus pandemic and its prevention measures, tend to be more strongly felt by communities of PWUD consumers who exist within the structural confines of local drug economies. PWUD are some of the most vulnerable societal members. A population that is already largely immuno-compromised, poor, homeless and likely in withdrawal as local drug supplies contract and increase in price; many suffer also from a series of preventable comorbidities for which treatment is available but not accessible to them. These include tuberculosis, other acute respiratory infections, hepatitis B and C viruses, and HIV. As the pandemic progresses, it is likely that existing health services and programmes will be defunded - and these services will be shelved - during the inevitable post-lockdown recession to come. Thus, large swathes of the world's drug using population will see their health risk profiles increase even further as they become even more marginalized from basic state social assistance and health support structures and systems.

#### State-sponsored violence has increased within some drug marketplaces as states expand their domestic security and surveillance capacities

The coronavirus pandemic has provided states with a rationale for expanding their domestic security and surveillance capacities, and for introducing measures to expand

It is expected that behaviours of people who use drugs will alter during the pandemic. © Jonathan Torgovnik/ Getty Images South African police and military forces have shot at and arrested hundreds who are seen to be defying the government's lockdown order.

their influence and political control. In many cases, this has led to increases in statesponsored violence as the pandemic has continued to unfold. In most countries, the initiation of drug market violence generally has been a side-effect of state-sponsored efforts at population mobility constraint and the enforcement of lockdown measures, particularly through the judicious use of law enforcement and military assets. Initial examples abound across Africa (Guinea-Bissau, Kenya, Nigeria, South Africa and Tanzania), Asia (India, Indonesia, Iran and Philippines) and Latin America (Colombia, Ecuador, Guatemala and Venezuela). In more extreme cases, President Rodrigo Duterte of the Philippines has ordered officials to 'shoot dead' anyone who is seen to be 'intimidating' or 'defying' the government.<sup>102</sup> Rwandan police allegedly shot two people who were seen to be defying the government's lockdown order.<sup>103</sup> South African police and military forces have shot at and arrested hundreds who are seen to be defying the government's lockdown order.<sup>104</sup> Other killings have occurred in Somalia,<sup>105</sup> Kenya<sup>106</sup> and Nigeria.<sup>107</sup>

The increased prevalence of such authoritarianism is likely to be maintained as a postpandemic environmental challenge, particularly as it relates to abuse by security forces. After all, it is unlikely that those countries that have employed dynamic, unilateral security responses under the guise of pandemic prevention measures will lift such restrictions and deployments in the immediate future, particularly given timelines for continued viral transmission extend to a year or more, the development and distribution timeframe for a vaccine remains distant, and the likelihood of many of these vulnerable nations entering into significant and politically unstable recessionary cycles is high. The International Monetary Fund (IMF) has announced revised global economic recovery projections predicting a three per cent contraction in 2020. This is expected to be followed by a positive recovery in 2021, yet in even the best case this recovery will increase global GDP to a level that will be less than the pre-pandemic GDP trend.<sup>108</sup> The recovery outlook for already vulnerable and fragile states is much more pessimistic.

#### Local drug use consumption patterns and behaviours will change

Based on precedent, there are a number of patterns and behaviours that are likely to be altered within local drug use environments, as a direct result of the coronavirus crisis and the various prevention measures employed by community governance structures and designed to restrict human contact. These include the following pattern changes.

Changes in frequency of drug use are likely in periods of market disruption,<sup>109</sup> such as by the pandemic, and in particular, those affected by state lockdown orders. PWUD intermittently, or for recreational purposes, but who are not dependent upon the substances, may use less frequently – or stop using altogether. As lockdowns are enforced, consumers are no longer able to freely access their local dealer and, more importantly, many of those who had employment are struggling under lockdown layoff or employment termination. Small numbers of those who are financially able may stockpile their drug of choice in the beginning of the crisis. Dependent users will continue to try and access their substance of choice, inevitably making them vulnerable both to the transmission of the coronavirus, and to the predatory pricing behaviour of local drug distributors as they use the pandemic crisis to exploit those who are unable to quit using.

- PWUD may turn to different drugs, although research findings are mixed on this issue. Some research results have indicated that during periods of market disruption - when access to one substance is restricted or cut off – PWUD *do not* migrate to a substitute substance to meet their need to use.<sup>110</sup> However, there remain several studies that dispute this claim,<sup>111</sup> and initial findings from Global Initiative drug price monitoring in several African drug markets indicate the existence of a subset of polydrug users who do transition between drugs depending on availability.<sup>112</sup>
- Fatal and non-fatal overdoses are likely to decrease. With a decrease in frequency of use and drug purity, a corresponding decrease is likely in emergency room visits by PWUD, <sup>113</sup> and in fatal and non-fatal overdoses.<sup>114</sup>
- Means of use may change. Some research indicates that increased economic vulnerability,<sup>115</sup> changes in the composition of the substance of use,<sup>116</sup> either by substitution<sup>117</sup> or adulteration, may influence increased transitions to injection drug use.<sup>118</sup>
- Demand for treatment may increase. Several studies have found that demand for drug treatment increases in periods of drug market disequilibrium.<sup>119</sup> However, in most countries, the availability and accessibility of evidence-based drug treatment services is limited at best. In some jurisdictions, these services involve nothing more than coerced detoxification; in others, high cost and entry restrictions (e.g. mandatory waiting periods, inability to access opioid substitution therapy directly) that deter PWUD.
- The risk of illness and death may increase for PWUD. There is a significant association between drug injection and transmission of hepatitis C virus and HIV, particularly during periods of reduced drug availability.<sup>120</sup> Given the impossibility of

practicing social distancing in the places where drugs are consumed, the risk of coronavirus transmission among PWUD, most of whom are already severely immuno-compromised, is high, as is the risk of death from COVID-19.

### Drug-dependent livelihoods: to hustle is to survive

Most PWUD are unable to self-isolate, particularly those with any level of drug dependence. Most must hustle on the street for enough money to meet their daily drug consumption needs and stave off the illness of withdrawal. This becomes much more dangerous in the presence of a deadly, highly infectious, communitytransmitted disease.

Many PWUD also have a delicate double-dependence on their drug market environments. The market provides them an illicit livelihood - as a runner, dealer, concealer, or in one of many other varied roles - as well as a source of drugs. They are the 'drug working class'.<sup>121</sup> Most are unlikely to be able to self-quarantine, nor would the nature of their livelihood enable them to do so. They are the drug market's essential workers, occupying the neglected yet necessary spaces on the front line of drug markets' retail operations, acutely vulnerable to every disruptive flux in demand and supply. It is this vulnerability that drives many into the streets when they are required to remain inside, and that exposes them disproportionally to violence, disease and harm. Deaths in drug-using communities are already at pandemic level due to causes such as tuberculosis, HIV, hepatitis C virus, overdose and violence. PWUD have been dying for years from communicable health conditions exacerbated by conditions of structural violence. For them, COVID-19 will become an added risk to what already is a risky existence.



### CONCLUSION

Spanish policemen seized 4 000 kilograms of cocaine in Vigo in April 2020 amid the national lockdown to fight the spread of the coronavirus. © Miguel Riopa/AFP via Getty Images

- he following points form the foundation of the paper's observations and policy concerns as they relate to the impact of COVID-19 on the structure and integrity of the world's illicit drug markets.
- Production and trafficking will expand. Drug production, trafficking and distribution organizations and networks are historically experienced with market disruption incidences, and how to adapt their systems and structures to accommodate these changes in order to ensure the integrity of their product and profit margins. Their political connectedness and resilience will likely enable them to navigate this pandemic's economic and social challenges. In many cases, drug markets will strengthen as a result of COVID-19 adjustments and post-lockdown supply trends will continue to increase while distribution networks absorb this increased traffic, particularly within newly identified channels.
- 2. Drug markets will stabilize and prosper. The chaos of a pandemic presents innumerable opportunities for illicit drug organizations to pursue long-term geographic market expansion and commodity diversification, alongside a shorter-term of exploitative retail pricing for the purposes of immediate profit-taking. Markets will return quickly to their pre-pandemic price, purity and sales equilibrium as demand increases significantly in the post-lockdown period.
- 3. Many drug organizations large and small will strengthen and new ones will appear. The global drug market will be changed forever because of the COVID-19 crisis. Illicit drug organizations will evolve, while many governments will struggle to balance their exit from this crisis, perhaps in the regressive pursuit of pre-crisis 'normalcy'. In contrast, illicit drug markets and their actors have a historically proven

ability to adapt to environmental disruption and change – particularly as it relates to law enforcement measures. As a consequence of this COVID-19 crisis, the versatility of these organizations – in contrast to most law enforcement and government security institutions – will become more resilient, more widely geographically embedded, more financially diverse in their revenue-generation portfolio, and less reliant on the capacities of external infrastructures, institutions and systems.

- 4. Money-laundering efforts will increase significantly in the post-lockdown recovery period. New and expanded opportunities for the laundering of drug trade profits will be exploited in the post-pandemic recovery phase.
- 5. New countries will emerge as illicit drug distribution points. States with weak, vulnerable, fragile or significantly inequitable economies will be susceptible to drug organization infiltration of their governance systems and institutional structures. Emphasis on authoritarian localism is likely to be maintained as a post-virus environmental challenge. Better world cooperation is not going to be among the side effects of the coronavirus pandemic.<sup>122</sup> Authoritarianism is expanding around the globe as state governance structures have begun to uncouple from the long dominant, neoliberal pursuit of a globalized commons, the political orientation that spawned networks of widely connected marketplaces, open borders, distant 'in time' supply chains and Faustian promises of ever-increasing material living standards. The coronavirus pandemic has provided states with a rationale for expanding their domestic security and surveillance capacities, and for introducing measures to expand their influence and political control.<sup>123</sup> In remarks to the European Parliament, French MEP Aurélia Beigneux declared that 'the free circulation of goods and people, immigration policies and weak controls at the borders obviously allow the exponential spread of this type of virus'.<sup>124</sup> In the UK, emergency legislation was passed which provided law enforcement agents the right to detain people and place them in isolation, contrary

to fundamental human-rights provisions, and solely on public-health grounds.<sup>125</sup> It is unlikely that those countries that have employed dynamic, unilateral security responses under the guise of pandemic prevention measures will lift such restrictions and deployments in the immediate future, particularly given timelines for continued viral transmission extend to a year or more, and the development and distribution timeframe for a vaccine remains distant. As a consequence, the likelihood of some of these nations entering into acute politically unstable recessionary cycles is high in the absence of significant long-term external financial assistance.

- 6. Morbidity and mortality rates for PWUD are likely to increase in many countries. The greatest impact of the current crisis will be on the poorest PWUD. Health, poverty, increased vulnerability to infection, many are marginalized and forgotten members of society when it comes to the drafting of prevention and treatment response and recovery plans. Further, as some states (e.g. the US) pursue more protective trade measures in the wake of the pandemic, their already fragile medical supply chains are likely to be made less resilient in a new nationalist procurement environment as the number of available suppliers become reduced.<sup>126</sup> PWUD already receive substandard health prevention, care and treatment services. In environments with more fragile and less resilient healthcare systems, the motivation and resources necessary to expand service coverage to this population will be further restricted. Countries must make a concerted effort to meet the health and welfare needs of PWUD. This includes restoring and investing in health services, like effective treatment delivery (e.g. opioid substitution therapy).
- 7. Law enforcement will find drug organizations have become further entrenched participants in many local communities and their constituent economies. Drug organizations are investing in the construction of social capital through acts of goodwill with populations negatively affected by the pandemic prevention measures – in particular, poor and marginalized working-class populations.

In some places, these illicit groups are vying for social legitimacy by replacing the role of the state by providing support and protection to local communities in regard to enforcing quarantine requirements, providing groceries and other necessities, and providing protection to the community as a whole. These co-opting efforts should be viewed as social capital accumulation exercises, as these groups use such opportunities to further entrench their community presence and the co-dependence of the community on the group itself. In this way, formal governance structures are undermined and, in many cases, cast aside in place of place-specific governance by the drug organizations and their proxies. Law enforcement bodies are going to find it even more difficult to penetrate drug organisations and their domestic networks in many places due to the symbiotic relationships that manifest in population areas traditionally marginalized by state governance and security structures. Looking longer term, alternative modes of engagement between law enforcement and drug market actors will need to be researched and developed, particularly as they relate to working within environments that are home to marginalized communities and populations.

### The future of global drug policy

The coronavirus pandemic will continue to be a public health emergency of global importance for an indefinite period of time, as well as one of the greatest disruptors to society as we used to know it. While historical shocks have hit illicit drug markets in the past, affecting supply chains, reducing demand, or both; none has had the holistic, disruptive strength of impact on social and economic structures that continues to be seen with the coronavirus pandemic. Not only is it inevitable that this crisis will change the way that we examine organized criminal markets and their myriad responses to the structural marginalization of social institutions and economic tenets, but perhaps it will encourage a reexamination of the architectural adaptations that reinforce, in many places, the primacy and embeddedness of drug markets and their stewards. After all, the global disruption caused by the coronavirus pandemic is both a crisis and an opportunity, for drug policy as well as for drug markets.

The global disruption caused by the coronavirus pandemic is both a crisis and an opportunity, for drug policy as well as for drug markets.

As such, it can be argued that the era of global drug prohibition, grounded in the consensual foundation of traditional global drug policy institutions and instruments, is approaching its terminus. What policymakers need to recognize is that the crisis that has grown with the coronavirus pandemic has created both a disruption of market equilibrium and an opportunity for adaptive change. Continuing to honor the legacy of status quo prohibition-based strategic responses to illicit drugs, designed to fit what we see now is an anachronistic problem narrative defined by its historical geopolitics instead of the principles of science, succeeds only in continuing to validate the construct of an existential 'external enemy' – drugs and their promulgators. Yet, it is inevitable that such political maneuverings of states will continue to misdiagnose their domestic limit of tolerance for societal disruption, and consequently misunderstand the threshold of change necessary to be overcome in order for them to adapt adequately and appropriately to the opportunity that has emerged in this crisis.<sup>127</sup>

Unfortunately, the growing balkanization of international drug policy discussion across regional institutions and blocs, evident most particularly at the global level in the divisions arisen from the angst-ridden pathos of the CND's recent struggle around the reclassification of cannabis, is a harbinger for the growing role of state sovereignty in such uncompromising policy spaces.

The greatest adaptations in drug policy today are being driven by nation states, and not international bodies like the UN. Global conventions and agreements increasingly are being reinterpreted from the perspective of sovereign interest rather than traditional collective consensus.<sup>128</sup> Thus, the continuation of this legacy of drug policy failure by a subset of global states is but a symptom of a greater failing, that of intellectual hubris. The intractability of such political positioning, as it relates to the adoption and implementation of a relevant policy response to the structural dynamics of the embedded drug market economies of today, and the adaptation and resilience of the economies' constituent actors, perhaps portends the declining fitness of such fervently wielded policy dogma within the contexts of today's ever-evolving drug trade environments.

As a consequence, it is increasingly likely that as we exit this latest crisis, global drug policy debate and innovation will increasingly take place outside of intergovernmental institutions – and, perhaps eventually within the domain of an evolved architecture of drug policy governance, one that is beholden neither to the instruments of consensual legacy nor to the fallacy of existential wars.

### NOTES

- 1 UN, Ministerial declaration on strengthening our actions at the national, regional and international levels to accelerate the implementation of our joint commitments to address and counter the world drug problem, Ministerial segment of the 62<sup>nd</sup> Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs, Vienna, 14–15 March 2019, p 3.
- 2 Drug policy advocate, Sanho Tree, argues that the 'Darwinian evolution of the drug trade' is the inevitable consequence of an overreliance on intensive law enforcement interdiction approaches to drugs and drug policy. See S Tree, The war on drugs breeds crafty traffickers, *The New York Times*, 26 March 2020, https://www. nytimes.com/2018/03/26/opinion/war-on-drugstrafficking.html
- 3 A McCarthy-Jones, and D Baldino, Mexican drug cartels and their Australian connections: tracking and disrupting dark networks, *Journal of the Australian Institute of Professional Intelligence Officers*, 24, 1 (2016), 19–33.
- 4 S Tree, The war on drugs breeds crafty traffickers, *The New York Times*, 26 March 2020, https://www. nytimes.com/2018/03/26/opinion/war-on-drugstrafficking.html.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 J Guerrero C, Narcosubmarines: outlaw innovation and maritime interdiction in the war on drugs, Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan, 2020, p 88.
- 7 N Magliocca et al, Modeling cocaine traffickers and counterdrug interdiction forces as a complex adaptive system, *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences, 116, 16 (2019), 7 784–7 792, p 7 785.
- 8 M Singer, W Tootle, and J Messerschmidt, Living in an illegal economy: the small lives that create big bucks in the global drug trade, *SAIS Review*, 33, 1 (2013), 123–135.
- 9 A Roberts, and N Lamp, Is the virus killing globalization? There's no one answer, Barron's, 15 March 2020, https://www.barrons.com/articles/ is-the-virus-killing-globalization-theres-no-oneanswer-51584209741.
- 10 C Dobkin and N Nicosia, The war on drugs: meth, public health, and crime, *American Economic Review*, 99, 1 (2009), 324–349, p 325.
- 11 Ibid., pp 324-349.
- 12 See data included in UN, Opium survey 2003, UNODC, Vienna, 2003.

- 13 It has been argued that the heroin shortage was not wholly a consequence of the significant Afghan reduction in cultivation in the 2000 growing season; but, that this supply reduction was exacerbated also by a disjunction between a rapidly growing global heroin market, and a shift within Southeast Asian opium regions from heroin to the production of meth. This is plausible. See J Jiggens, Australian heroin seizures and the causes of the 2001 heroin shortage, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 19, (2008), 273–278.
- 14 S Beckerleg, M Telfer, and G Hundt, The rise of injecting drug use in East Africa: a case study from Kenya, *Harm Reduction Journal*, 2:12, 2005.
- 15 L Degenhardt et al, Effects of a sustained heroin shortage in three Australian States, *Addiction*, 100, (2005), 908–920.
- 16 L Degenhardt et al, The 'lessons' of the Australian 'heroin shortage', *Substance Abuse Treatment*, *Prevention, and Policy*, 1, 11 (2006).
- 17 L Degenhardt et al, The effect of a reduction in heroin supply in Australia upon drug distribution and acquisitive crime, *British Journal of Criminology*, 45, 1 (2005), 2–24.
- 18 E Wood et al, Changes in Canadian heroin supply coinciding with the Australian heroin shortage, *Addiction*, 101, (2006), 689–695.
- 19 Chinese University of Hong Kong, Northbound pleasures: pattern of cross-boundary drug use of Hong Kong marginal youths, Dept. of Sociology & Dept. of Psychology, Project press release, 29 April 2004.
- 20 N Bassols and J Castelló, Effects of the great recession on drugs consumption in Spain, *Economics and Human Biology*, 22, (2016), 103–116.
- J Windle, The impact of the Great Recession on the Irish drug market, *Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 18, 5 (2018), 548–567.
- 22 G Dom et al, The impact of the 2008 economic crisis on substance use patterns in the countries of the European Union, *International Journal of Environmental Research and public Health*, 13, (2016), 122.
- 23 S Mital et al, Heroin shortage in coastal Kenya: a rapid assessment and qualitative analysis of heroin users' experiences, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 30 (2016), 91–98.
- 24 M Harris, K Forseth, and T Rhodes, 'It's Russian roulette': adulteration, adverse effects and drug use

transitions during the 2010/2011 United Kingdom heroin shortage, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 26 (2015), 51–58.

- 25 C Hallam, The heroin shortage in the UK and Europe, IDPC Briefing Paper, March 2011.
- 26 Interviews with a government official from the Ministry of Interior Affairs; and a field source in southwest Afghanistan.
- 27 Interviews with field-based opium poppy research sources in Myanmar and Mexico.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 US Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP), United States and Colombian officials set bilateral agenda to reduce cocaine supply, ONDCP press release, 05 March 2020, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/unitedstates-colombian-officials-set-bilateral-agendareduce-cocaine-supply/.
- 30 G Stargardter and D Jorgic, Special report: Peruvian coca farmers to Paris pushers, coronavirus upends global narcotics trade, Reuters, 22 April 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/ushealth-coronavirus-latam-narcotics-sp/specialreport-peruvian-coca-farmers-to-paris-pusherscoronavirus-upends-global-narcotics-tradeidUSKCN2242ZI.
- 31 Data from the National Commission for Development and Life Without Drugs (DEVIDA) of Peru, and cited in The Mazatlan Post, COVID-19 pandemic causes a major drop in the price of cocaine, *The Mazatlan Post*, 3 May 2020, https:// themazatlanpost.com/2020/05/03/covid-19pandemic-causes-a-major-drop-in-the-price-ofcocaine/.
- 32 L Fajardo, Coronavirus: Latin American crime gangs adapt to pandemic, BBC, 22 April 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latinamerica-52367898.
- 33 E Esquivel, CBP: 593 pounds of drugs recovered from entering El Paso, KFOXTV.com, 14 April 2020, https://kfoxtv.com/news/immigration/cbp-593pounds-of-drugs-recovered-from-entering-el-paso.
- 34 AFP, Coronavirus boosted cocaine traffic in March says Belgium, *The Jakarta Post*, 2 April 2020, https:// www.thejakartapost.com/news/2020/04/01/ coronavirus-boosted-cocaine-traffic-in-march-saysbelgium-.html; and F Guarascio, Europe flooded with cocaine despite coronavirus trade disruptions, Reuters, 30 April 2020, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-health-coronavirus-eu-drugs/europeflooded-with-cocaine-despite-coronavirus-tradedisruptions-idUSKBN22C1TY.
- 35 UN, World Drug Report 2019, Booklet 5, UNODC, Vienna, p 10.
- 36 M Schiller, Global cannabis sales grow 48% to \$15 billion in 2019, *Cannabis Business Times*, 16 January 2020, https://www.cannabisbusinesstimes. com/article/global-cannabis-sales-grow-48percent-2019/.
- 37 For example, in Canada, the average price of a legal gram of cannabis in Q3 2019 was almost double the price of a gram on the black market. See Prohibition Partners, The global cannabis report, Prohibition Partners, 2019, p 32.

- In Ontario (Canada), cannabis online sales measured 38 around 2000 orders per day at the beginning of March 2020. On 16 March, when the Canadian Prime Minister announced the closure of the Canada-US border, sales increased that day to over 6 000 orders. After that, sales averaged around 5 000 orders per day until 3 April, the day that the Ontario provincial government had decided to rescind the 'essential service' status it accorded to cannabis retail outlets. On that day, online sales peaked at 13 691 orders. Four days later, cannabis retail outlets were allowed to reopen again. Since the reopening, online sales have maintained an average of 9 000 orders per day, nearly five times the pre-pandemic level. Sales data provided by the Ontario Cannabis Store, and included in D George-Cosh, Ontario online pot purchases jump 600% amid COVID-10 pandemic, data shows, BNN Bloomberg, 16 April 2020, https://www. bnnbloomberg.ca/ontario-online-pot-purchasesjump-600-amid-covid-19-pandemic-datashows-1.1422369.
- 39 Sales data provided by the Ontario Cannabis Store, and cited in D George-Cosh, Ontario online pot purchases jump 600% amid COVID-10 pandemic, data shows, BNN Bloomberg, 16 April 2020, https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/ontario-online-potpurchases-jump-600-amid-covid-19-pandemicdata-shows-1.1422369.
- 40 M Green, Cannabis consumers switch to edibles amid COVID-19 outbreak, Grizzle, 31 March 2020, https://grizzle.com/edibles-covid-19-outbreak/.
- 41 C Mara, as quoted in D George-Cosh, Ontario online pot purchases jump 600% amid COVID-10 pandemic, data shows, BNN Bloomberg, 16 April 2020, https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/ontarioonline-pot-purchases-jump-600-amid-covid-19pandemic-data-shows-1.1422369.
- 42 B Yubero, El limbo de los enfermos crónicos y de cancer que necesitan cannabis en estado de alarma, El Plural, 26 March 2020, https://www.elplural. com/sociedad/limbo-enfermos-cronicos-cancernecesitan-cannabis-alarma\_236354102.
- 43 RBB24, Verband warnt vor Engpässen bei medisinischem cannabis, RBB24, 31 March 2020, https://www.rbb24.de/wirtschaft/ thema/2020/coronavirus/beitraege/lieferengpasscannabispatienten-schmerzmittel-verschreibung. html.
- 44 M Holshue et al, First case of 2019 novel coronavirus in the United States, The New England Journal of Medicine, 382 (2020), 929–936. While Holshue et al employ the designation of 2019nCoV as their name for the current coronavirus strain responsible for the COVID-19 pandemic, we employ instead the International Committee on the Taxonomy of Viruses (ICTV) designation of SARS-CoV-2 throughout the body of this paper. See WHO, Naming the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) and the virus that causes it, WHO Technical Guidance, https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novelcoronavirus-2019/technical-guidance/naming-thecoronavirus-disease-(covid-2019)-and-the-virusthat-causes-it.

- 45 D Cyranoski, What China's coronavirus response can teach the rest of the world, *Nature*, 17 March 2020, https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-00741-x.
- 46 S Yuan, Wuhan awakens from two months of coronavirus isolation, al-Jazeera, 30 March 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/03/ wuhan-awakens-months-coronavirusisolation-200330072541672.html.
- 47 E Graham-Harrison, and L Kuo, China's coronavirus lockdown strategy: brutal but effective, *The Guardian*, 19 March 2020, https://www.theguardian. com/world/2020/mar/19/chinas-coronaviruslockdown-strategy-brutal-but-effective.
- 48 D Cyranoski, What China's coronavirus response can teach the rest of the world, *Nature*, 17 March 2020, https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-00741-x.
- 49 Associated Press, 'Cartels are scrambling': virus snarls global drug trade, *The New York Times*, 19 April 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/ aponline/2020/04/19/us/bc-us-virus-outbreakdrug-trade.html.
- 50 For statement of: Jim Fitterling (Dow), see J Pound, CEO of chemical giant DOW: Coronavirus concerns are increasing demand for cleaning products, CNBC, 29 January 2020, https:// www.cnbc.com/2020/01/29/dow-ceo-sayscoronavirus-increasing-demand-for-cleaningproducts.html; and, for statement of Mark Lashier (Chevron Philipps Chemical), see Fox Business News, Chevron Philipps Chemical CEO: watching China 'very carefully', Fox Business News, 6 February 2020, https://video.foxbusiness.com/ v/6130213207001/#sp=show-clips.
- 51 National Bureau of Statistics of China, Decline of major economic indicators significantly narrowed down in March, press release, 17 April 2020, https:// www.marketscreener.com/news/National-Bureauof-Statistics-of-China-Decline-of-Major-Economic-Indicators-Significantly-Narrowed--30425424/.
- 52 Trading Economics, China Industrial Production, https://tradingeconomics.com/china/industrialproduction. It is important to note that the Chinese government extended the Chinese New Year (CNY) holiday period by an extra week, meaning that all production was ceased during the 24 January to 2 February CNY period. Several chemical companies - particularly those that were foreign subsidiaries kept their factories closed for a further week. From 10 February most chemical and pharmaceutical manufacturing plants were spooling up their productive capacities. Important also is that while production decreased by 12.3 per cent for the January-February 2020 period, in the four months prior to that the industries' output repeatedly beat market output forecasts.
- 53 Senior member of a group responsible for the manufacture of, and trafficking in, significant quantities of meth, eastern Myanmar; and a senior official for an international agency working on meth precursor control in China.
- 54 A 'blanked sailing' is declared when a previously scheduled container shipping voyage is cancelled.

- 55 eeSea data, as cited in: AJOT, East/west head haul capacity down 17% YoY in May, reveals eeSea data, *American Journal of Transportation*, 23 April 2020, https://ajot.com/news/container-shipping-capacitydown-9-in-april-reveals-eesea-data.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Statistics are from the National Bureau of Statistics (China) and cited in Z Xin, Coronavirus: China reports surprising rail freight growth in February despite factory activity tumbling, South China Morning Post, 2 March 2020, https:// www.scmp.com/print/economy/china-economy/ article/3064651/coronavirus-china-reportssurprising-rail-freight-growth.
- 59 Statistics are from China Railway and the National Bureau of Statistics (China) and cited in Z Xin, Coronavirus: China reports surprising rail freight growth in February despite factory activity tumbling, *South China Morning Post*, 2 March 2020, https://www.scmp.com/print/economy/chinaeconomy/article/3064651/coronavirus-chinareports-surprising-rail-freight-growth.
- 60 Z Xin, Coronavirus: China reports surprising rail freight growth in February despite factory activity tumbling, *South China Morning Post*, 2 March 2020, https://www.scmp.com/print/economy/chinaeconomy/article/3064651/coronavirus-chinareports-surprising-rail-freight-growth.
- 61 RailFreight.com, First Xi'an Prague container train arrives, Railfreight, 15 March 2019, https://www. railfreight.com/beltandroad/2019/03/15/first-xianprague-container-train-arrives/.
- 62 The first voyage in March 2019 inaugurated a weekly freight route operated by Trans-Eurasia Rail between Xian and Prague. In November 2019, a second rail freight route – which inaugurated the 'Iron Silk Road' portion of the Chinese-pursued 'Belt and Road Initiative' (BRI) – was completed further south, through Uzbekistan, Georgia, and Turkey. See https://www.dailysabah.com/business/2019/11/06/ first-train-from-china-to-europe-makes-silk-railwaydream-come-true-in-turkey.
- 63 New Europe, Uzbekistan increases exports via railway by 12%, New Europe, 20 April 2020, https:// www.neweurope.eu/article/uzbekistan-increasesexports-via-railway-by-12/; K Sadigov, Train with 82 containers departs from Turkey to Azerbaijan via BTK, *Report News Agency*, 18 April 2020, https://report.az/ en/infrastructure/train-with-82-containers-departsfrom-turkey-to-azerbaijan-via-btk/.
- 64 M van Leijen, Train and truck drivers exempted from travel ban, Railfreight, 18 March 2020, https://www. railfreight.com/policy/2020/03/18/train-and-truckdrivers-exempted-from-travel-ban/.
- 65 Among other methods, the common scheduled meth precursor of pseudoephedrine HCL can be synthesized through yeast fermentation of dextrose in the presence of benzaldehyde, a primary component of bitter almond oil. A Oliver, F Roddick, and N Anderson, Cleaner production of phenylacetylcarbinol by yeast through productivity improvements and waste minimisation, *Pure and Applied Chemistry*, 69, 11 (1997), 2371–2385.

- 66 In a recent press article, Mexican journalist Miguel Ångel Vega noted that sources refer to 'un acuerdo entre las familias productoras de drogas syntéticas'; or, 'an agreement between families producing synthetic drugs' [translation by author]. See M Vega, Coronavirus frena el tráfico de drogas: en Culiácan sube el precio del 'cristal', Riodoce.mx, 07 April 2020, https://riodoce.mx/2020/03/24/coronavirus-frenael-trafico-de-drogas-en-culiacan-sube-el-precio-delcristal/.
- 67 The narrative around this discussion and agreement among cartel leaders is based on circumstantial evidence from some Sinaloa experts and journalists, and analytical speculation based on evidence from other drug market attributes. As yet, no first-person evidence has been found to confirm the derivation of this arrangement.
- 68 M Vega, Coronavirus frena el tráfico de drogas: en Culiácan sube el precio del 'cristal', Riodoce.mx, 7 April 2020, https://riodoce.mx/2020/03/24/coronavirusfrena-el-trafico-de-drogas-en-culiacan-sube-elprecio-del-cristal/.
- 69 According to one Sinaloan trafficker, a WhatsApp message to cartel members informing them of this policy change came from Ismael 'El Mayo' Zambada himself, one of the leaders of the Sinaloa cartel. The message indicated, among other things, an immediate six-fold increase in the wholesale price of meth. As cited in K Hamilton, Sinaloa cartel drug traffickers explain why coronavirus is very bad for their business, Vice.com, 23 March 2020, https:// www.vice.com/en\_ca/article/bvgazz/sinaloa-carteldrug-traffickers-explain-why-coronavirus-is-verybad-for-their-business.
- 70 As cited in K Hamilton, Sinaloa cartel drug traffickers explain why coronavirus is very bad for their business, Vice.com, 23 March 2020, https:// www.vice.com/en\_ca/article/bvgazz/sinaloa-carteldrug-traffickers-explain-why-coronavirus-is-verybad-for-their-business.
- 71 Data was released by CNN journalist Elizabeth Joseph (@ElizabethCNN) in a tweet published on 04 April 2020.
- 72 T Waldrop, New York City police department has lost 29 members to COVID-19, CNN, 19 April 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/19/us/newyork-city-police-covid-19-deaths/index.html.
- 73 AFP, 17 police officers killed by coronavirus in Peru, *Bangkok Post*, 26 April 2020, https://www. bangkokpost.com/world/1907880/17-policeofficers-killed-by-coronavirus-in-peru; A Walawalkar, London police officer dies after contracting coronavirus, *The Guardian*, 18 April 2020, https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/18/londonpolice-officer-dies-after-contracting-coronavirus.
- 74 PTI, 95 police officers, 46 medical staff dies in fight against coronavirus in China: media, *The Economic Times*, 4 April 2020, https://economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/international/worldnews/95-police-officers-46-medical-staff-diedin-fight-against-coronavirus-in-china-media/ articleshow/74981978.cms?from=mdr.
- 75 J Parkinson and N Bariyo, In Africa, fierce enforcement of coronavirus lockdowns is stirring

resentment, *Wall Street Journal*, 2 April 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/in-africa-fierce-enforcement-of-coronavirus-lockdowns-is-stirring-resentment-11585825403.

- 76 M Shaw and A Gomes, Breaking the vicious cycle: cocaine politics in Guinea-Bissau, GI-TOC policy brief, May 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/ cocainepolitics-guinea-bissau/.
- 77 D Desai, COVID-19 India: This is how local police punish anyone who violates nation's 21-day lockdown, *National Post*, 26 March 2020, https:// nationalpost.com/news/world/covid-19-india-thisis-how-local-police-punish-anyone-who-violatesnations-21-day-lockdown.
- 78 For example, such as medical employees who live in Ontario, Canada but who work in the hospitals of New York and Michigan in the US and must make regular, daily international border crossings.
- 79 M Shaw and A Gomes, Breaking the vicious cycle: cocaine politics in Guinea-Bissau, GI-TOC policy brief, May 2020.
- 80 This interpretation is based upon information provided by GI analytical sources present in the country.
- 81 M Shaw and A Gomes, Breaking the vicious cycle: cocaine politics in Guinea-Bissau, GI-TOC policy brief, May 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/ cocaine-politics-guinea-bissau/.
- 82 Information derived from a senior counternarcotics official with Honduran law enforcement, and field research sources based in El Salvador and Guatemala.
- 83 Information provided by senior Ugandan security force source.
- 84 Dirección Antidrogas de la Policía data cited in AP, Perú incauta cocaína en mascarillas rumbo a Hong Kong, AP, 13 March 2020, https://apnews. com/17a90dc38dfe40d380fc8858860098b2; and, Perú21, ¡El colmo! Incautan 2.4 kilo de cocaína escondida en mascarillas que tenían como destino China, Perú21, 13 March 2020, https://peru21. pe/lima/policiales/incautan-un-kilo-de-drogaacondicionada-en-22-mascarillas-que-tenia-comodestino-china-noticia/.
- 85 E Blasco, Brasil localiza 1,1 toneladas de cocaína en un camion con guantes para el COVID-19, ABC, 25 March 2020, https://www.abc.es/internacional/ abci-brasil-localiza-11-toneladas-cocaina-camionguantes-para-covid-19-202003251126\_noticia. html.
- 86 BBC, Coronavirus: cocaine haul in boxes of face masks seized, BBC, 15 April 2020, https://www. bbc.com/news/uk-england-52300095.
- 87 V Felbab-Brown, Drugs and drones: the crime empire strikes back, Brookings Institute, 24 February 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/ blog/order-from-chaos/2016/02/24/drugsand-drones-the-crime-empire-strikes-back/; and, J Sullivan and R Bunker, Mexican Cartel Strategic Note No. 18: Narcodrones on the border and beyond, *Small Wars Journal*, https:// smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/mexican-cartelstrategic-note-no-18-narcodrones-on-the-borderand-beyond.

- 88 US Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), San Diego Tunnel Task Force uncovers sophisticated cross-border drug tunnel under the US/Mexico border, ICE, 31 March 2020, https://www.ice. gov/news/releases/san-diego-tunnel-task-forceuncovers-sophisticated-cross-border-drug-tunnelunder.
- K Mizokami, Spain captures first known 'narcosub' to cross the Atlantic, *Popular Mechanics*,
  2 December 2019, https://www.popularmechanics. com/military/navy-ships/a30085631/spainnarcosub/.
- 90 Based on open source reporting contained in: https://www.abc.es/espana/comunidad-valenciana/ abci-empresa-montaverner-encuentra-370-kiloscocaina-sin-dueno-mercancia-202003251628\_ noticia.html; https://www.abc.es/espana/ abci-policia-detiene-mayores-distribuidoresheroina-incauta-alijo-27-kilos-202003211133\_ noticia.html; https://www.abc.es/sociedad/ abci-detenido-5-kilogramos-cocaina-aeropuertoloiu-202003101518 video.html; https://www.abc. es/espana/galicia/abci-interceptan-2500-kiloscocaina-arousa-202003281233\_noticia.html; and, https://www.abc.es/espana/comunidad-valenciana/ abci-localizan-537-kilos-cocaina-sin-duenocontenedor-puerto-valencia-202003091700\_ noticia.html.
- 91 J Douglas, The coronavirus pandemic is an opportunity for organized crime in Asia, CNN, 3 April 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/01/ opinions/coronavirus-law-enforcement-asia-intlhnk/index.html. The author is the UNODC Regional Representative for East Asia and the Pacific.
- 92 AFP, Sri Lanka seizes record US\$65 million worth of drugs, Channel News Asia, 1 April 2020, https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/asia/ sri-lanka-seizes-record-us-65-million-worth-ofdrugs-12599734.
- 93 Information provided by Global Initiative research analyst in Brazil.
- 94 Information provided by a senior Honduran counter-narcotics official, and field sources based in El Salvador and Guatemala.
- 95 J Vittori, Illicit financial flows will be easier during the coronavirus pandemic, The Hill, 02 April 2020, https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/490815illicit-financial-flows-will-be-easier-during-thecoronavirus-pandemic.
- 96 EUROPOL, Beyond the pandemic: how COVID-19 will shape the serious and organized crime landscape in the EU, EUROPOL, 30 April 2020.
- 97 L Degenhardt et al, The effect of a reduction in heroin supply in Australia upon drug distribution and acquisitive crime, *British Journal of Criminology*, 45 (2005), 2–24.
- 98 Information provided by Global Initiative sources in Albania, Canada, El Salvador, eSwatini, France, Germany, Guatemala, Honduras, India, Italy, Lesotho, Mexico, South Africa, and Spain.
- 99 A Schipani and B Harris, Drug gangs in Brazil's favelas enforce coronavirus lockdown, *Financial Times*, 27 March 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/ aaef1591-2fc5-4e6f-ab84-0e83b5a146ca.

- 100 Leon 'Poppie' Meyer, from the Mongrels. Quoted in A Hyman, How organised crime is exploiting COVID-19, TimesLive, 18 April 2020, https://www. timeslive.co.za/news/south-africa/2020-04-18how-organised-crime-is-exploiting-covid-19/.
- 101 Six overdoses and three deaths in San Diego (US) in April appear to validate this fentanyl contamination threat as likely. T Figueroa, Inside two hours, six people overdosed in four San Diego incidents. Three died, *San Diego Tribune*, 3 April 2020, https://www. sandiegouniontribune.com/news/public-safety/ story/2020-04-03/inside-two-hours-six-peopleodd-in-four-san-diego-incidents-three-died.
- 102 C Capatides, 'Shoot them dead': Philippine President Rodrigo Duterte orders police and military to kill citizens who defy coronavirus lockdown, CBS News, 2 April 2020, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ rodrigo-duterte-philippines-president-coronaviruslockdown-shoot-people-dead/.
- 103 Rwandan officials went on to issue a statement after the fact that alleged the shooting was an 'unfortunate accident' and shouldn't be confused with being a measure related to the coronavirus prevention lockdown. S Butera, Rwanda police shoot 2; say officers attacked while on patrol, Bloomberg, 25 March 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2020-03-25/rwanda-police-shoot-two-sayofficers-attacked-on-patrol.
- 104 J Burke, South African police fire rubber bullets at shoppers amid lockdown, *The Guardian*, 28 March 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/ mar/28/south-africa-police-rubber-bulletsshoppers-covid-19-lockdown; Africa News, South Africa military arrest lockdown breakers, *africanews. com*, 27 March 2020, https://www.africanews. com/2020/03/27/south-africa-military-arrestlockdown-breakers//.
- 105 Al-Jazeera, Anger in Mogadishu after police kill civilian in COVID-19 curfew, al-Jazeera, 25 April 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/04/ anger-mogadishu-police-kill-civilian-covid-19curfew-200425143536573.html.
- 106 Human Rights Watch, Kenya: police brutality during curfew, Human Rights Watch, 22 April 2020, https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/22/kenyapolice-brutality-during-curfew.
- 107 BBC, Coronavirus: security forces kill more Nigerians than COVID-19, BBC, 16 April 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/worldafrica-52317196.
- 108 International Monetary Fund, World economic outlook, Chapter 1: the great lockdown, IMF, 14 April 2020, pp 5–6.
- 109 E Wood et al, Changes in Canadian heroin supply coinciding with the Australian heroin shortage, *Addiction*, 101 (2006), 689–695.
- 110 L Snowball et al, Did the heroin shortage increase amphetamine use? A time series analysis, *Contemporary Issues in Crime and Justice*, 114, 2008.
- 111 M Harris, K Forseth and T Rhodes, 'It's Russian roulette': adulteration, adverse effects and drug use transitions during the 2010/2011 United Kingdom heroin shortage, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 26 (2015), 51–58.

- 112 Testimony from several members of PWUD support networks in two countries of sub-Saharan Africa.
- 113 H Zhu et al, Correlation between cocaine process and purity with trends in emergency department visits in a major metropolitan area, *Journal of Urban Health,: Bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine*, 91, 5 (2014), 1009–1018.
- 114 L Degenhardt et al, The effect of a reduction in heroin supply on fatal and non-fatal drug overdoses in New South Wales, Australia, *Medical Journal of Australia*, 182 (2005), 20–23.
- 115 A Guise et al, A qualitative analysis of transitions to heroin injection in Kenya: implications for HIV prevention and harm reduction, *Harm Reduction Journal*, 12 (2015), 27.
- 116 D Ciccarone, Heroin in brown, black and white: structural factors and medical consequences in the US heroin market, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 20 (2009), 277–282.
- 117 R Mattick, L Topp and L Degenhardt, A reduction in the availability of heroin in Australia, *Bulletin on Narcotics*, 56, 1 (2004), 65–88.
- 118 S Beckerleg, M Telfer and G Hundt, The rise of injection drug use in east Africa: a case study from Kenya, *Harm Reduction Journal*, 2 (2005), 12.
- 119 M Smithson et al, The impact of illicit drug supply reduction on health and social outcomes: the heroin shortage in the Australian Capital territory, *Addiction*, 99 (2004), 340–348.
- 120 L Maher et al, Impact of a reduction in heroin availability on patterns of drug use, risk behaviour and incidence of hepatitis C virus infection in injecting drug users in New South Wales, Australia, Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 89 (2007), 244–250.
- 121 M Singer, W Tootle and J Messerschmidt, Living in an illegal economy: the small lives that create big bucks in the global drug trade, *SAIS Review*, 33, 1 (2013), 123–135, p 125.

- 122 H Hurlburt, Coronavirus and autocracy: an extremely dangerous mix, *New York Magazine*, 9 March 2020, https://nymag.com/ intelligencer/2020/03/coronavirus-and-autocracyan-extremely-dangerous-mix.html.
- 123 J Gray, Why this crisis is a turning point in history, *New Statesman*, 1 April 2020, https://www. newstatesman.com/international/2020/04/whycrisis-turning-point-history.
- 124 C Paun, Populists seize on coronavirus to stoke immigration fear, *Politico*, 20 February 2020, https://www.politico.eu/article/populists-citecoronavirus-outbreak-to-advance-anti-immigrationagenda/?mod=article\_inline.
- 125 K Ditcham, How COVID-19 is changing the organised crime threat, *RUSI*, 24 March 2020, https://rusi.org/commentary/how-covid-19-changing-organised-crime-threat.
- 126 K Elliott, Nationalizing supply chains is the wrong answer to COVID-19, *World Politics Review*, 21 April 2020, https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/ articles/28699/nationalizing-supply-chains-is-thewrong-response-to-covid-19.
- 127 This paragraph paraphrases principles espoused in R Heifetz, A Gradshow and M Linsky, *The Practice of Adaptive Leadership*, Harvard business School Publishing, Boston, 2009.
- 128 After failing to convince member state partners to revise the Convention, Bolivia's decision in 2011 to withdraw from the 1961 Single Convention, and then re-enter it in 2012, with a reservation allowing the domestic cultivation and use of coca on the basis of national tradition, is one such example. Canada's decision to legalize the cultivation, production, possession and recreational use of cannabis in 2018, based on a unilaterally liberal interpretation of the Convention terms, and against vociferous opposition from the UNODC Executive Director and the INCB, is another example.



#### ABOUT THE GLOBAL INITIATIVE

The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime is a global network with 500 Network Experts around the world. The Global Initiative provides a platform to promote greater debate and innovative approaches as the building blocks to an inclusive global strategy against organized crime.

www.globalinitiative.net

